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lIima Loomis, The Maui News
COMMUNITY PLAN AMENDMENT AND CHANGE IN
ZONING FOR THE PLANTATION INN PROJECT
(LAHAINA) (C.C. No. 03-306)

CHAIR NISHIKI: Will the Planning and Land Use Committee meeting please
come to order. Let the record show Council member Hokama, Carroll, and
Kane are excused (unrecorded portion of the meeting) 044, the Chair
apologizes. I'm sorry. Is there anyone here that would like to give public
testimony on this agenda item? Seeing none. The Chair would allow the
Planning Department Ann Cua to make a presentation to the general
public and also to the Council.
MS. CUA: Mr. Chair, members of the Planning and Land Use Committee, the
subject application is located in Lahaina and it is bordered by
Lahainaluna Road, Wainee Street, Panaewa Street, and Luakini Street.
This is the subject property in question. It's made of two parcels. Parcel
36 as was mentioned which is actually these two properties here. It's now
one parcel. When the application first came into the Department, this was
Parcel 36 and this was Parcel 37.
The, the parcels have been
consolidated and this is now Parcel 36 and then this is Parcel 44. Parcel
36 is improved with two buildings. The Plantation Inn Phase I and II, and
these are the two buildings right here. It consists of 17 guestrooms and
the Gerard's Restaurant. And I think most of you can identify with, with
Gerard's Restaurant. The community plan designation for Parcel 36 is
Business and the zoning is B-2 Community Business District.
Relative to Parcel 44, and it was formally the Agena property, there's a
single-family residence located on the property and you can kind of see
the residence located there. It is community planned also for business
and zoned Residential. When the hotel was originally approved, hotels
were permitted in the B-2 Community Business District. That is no longer
a permitted use within the Business District and currently the existing
Phases I and II are considered legal nonconforming uses.
Back in 1990, the applicant came into the, the Department and to the
Planning Commission for Phase III of the Plantation Inn project, which is
located right here. And they received approval in 1990, and in 1998, they
modified their plans. So, again, for orientation, this is Lahainaluna Road,
Panaewa Street, and this is Phase I and Phase II, and this is the Phase III
building that they got an SMA approval for. And then what happened is
they were able to acquire this Agena piece here. And so, they came into
the Planning Department and they indicated to us that they wanted to take
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this Phase III building, which was not yet under construction, and they
wanted to redesign it to basically stretch it over this additional property,
provide additional parking so that they could orient their guestrooms more
toward the courtyard rather than to the street. So, this, this is the plan that
they had hoped to do.
Again, Lahainaluna Road, Panaewa Street,
Phase I and II, and this is how they wanted to orient the building, again, so
that the units are facing the interior courtyard versus the street. They're
going to have an interior roadway to provide additional parking onsite.
When, when they came into to discuss this concept with us, we, we had
talked to them about bringing the entire property into conformance with,
recognizing the existing hotel uses, to bring that all into conformance. The
community plan as well as the zoning. And that's why they basically made
the application for the entire property. Because it is a hotel use, we
indicated that they should come in and amend the community plan to
properly designate it for hotel use and to change the zoning to Hotel.
So, the request before you today is to change the community plan from
Business Commercial to Hotel, and then to change the zoning from B-2
Community Business District and R-1 Residential District to H-M Hotel. I
do want to point out that the H-M Hotel allows for six stories. And if you
note, when the Planning Commission reviewed this application and
conducted their public hearing on September 9, 2003, they did
recommend one condition of zoning, and that would be to limit the building
heights to 35 feet. When the Planning Commission did conduct their
hearing, there were no letters submitted or people testifying in support of
or in opposition to the application. The Commission recommended
approval of the community plan amendment, and as I mentioned, they
recommended approval of a change in zoning but with that one condition.
And one of the reasons, again, for this recommendation is the West Maui
Community Plan states that, on Page 36, that within Lahaina Town, and
this is, this is found in our staff report on Page 14, which was transmitted
to the Council. Within, within Lahaina Town building heights should reflect
the context of existing building heights and massing in the Lahaina
Historic District. The maximum building height should be two stories or 35
feet with a mixture of one to two story building heights encouraged.
Now, this project is not located within the Lahaina Historic District but it is
located within the National Historic Landmark District boundary, which
actually goes all the way up to Honoapiilani Highway. And based on that,
the, the Planning Department had recommended to the Commission that
they set a limit of 35 feet on the building height, and the Commission went
along with that recommendation. So, that concludes my overview. Are
they any questions?
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CHAIR NISHIKI:
Questions from Committee members in regards to the
application? Jo Anne.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Ann, because of the configuration where it's
been changed now to I guess bring in the central courtyard have all the
buildings facing in whereas before it was a little bit different.
MS. CUA: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Where, you know, now those parking areas are
going to be abutting I guess it's Panaewa Street and also, not really
Lahainaluna but up on the side of the property. What runs on the right
hand side of the property? What abuts that?
MS. CUA: I believe, on this side right here?
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Uh-huh.
MS CUA: I believe it's single--is it single--single-family residences.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Single-family. Okay. And ...
MS. CUA: Yeah. They do have, you know, they do have landscaping in this
area here.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: 'Cause that has been one of the complaints
and conflicts with a lot of the residents. They say that when the people
are getting into their cars in the evening, and a lot of time that they have a
little bit to drink or whatever, there's a lot of noise that's coming from some
of these vehicles. Because so much of downtown Lahaina has been
converted to, you know, where it leveled single-family homes and it's been
converted to parking that also was a concern. I think Keoki Freeland had
brought this to my attention because he felt that it was really not
conducive to having a good appearance along the roadways that we had
all these parking areas and just looking atan open parking lot. So, what is
the plan particularly because there's more parking area along
Panaewa Street? What is the plan? Is that going to be a green buffer?
Will any of this be in grass creek?
MS. CUA: The, the parking as I understand it is going to be paved. It would be
required to be paved to meet the off street parking and loading ordinance.
I'm not sure about fencing. I believe because they're abutting residential
properties, the parking lot is required to be fenced. But in addition to that,
you can see the proposed landscaping here, and then, you know, they do
have some landscaping and then the sidewalk along Panaewa Street.

PLU 02/23104

Page 5

COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yeah, and I know in the community plan
basically it's very specific about trying to, you know, not create parking lots
in the Historic District. I know it's more specific to Front Street but then
with the vegetation buffer, I really think it's important. I know that visibility
is going to be a problem but I really think that one of the things I would like
to see happen is that they visit with Mr. Freeland. And I know he's not
here this evening but somehow work on a landscape plan that is
agreeable to him because he was the one that was very upset with how
this was proceeding and it was specific to the Pioneer Inn--not
Pioneer Inn--but, you know, Gerard's, you know, and the Plantation Inn.
Because he felt that with those changes, it just was not giving a good
appearance for the Historic District. And that was the only person that
really had any complaints that they brought to me about this particular
project is that it wasn't in keeping with some of the Historic District
guidelines he felt so.
MS. CUA: One, one thing I want to point out is that, in the former plan, in this
plan here, I'll hold both of 'em at the same time. But if, if you look at this
plan, the, the additional lot--Mike, could you hold that for me?--this
additional lot here, another alternative would have been to keep this
building as is and develop this with more parking on site. And there's
really, there's really two arguments that you could make here. Lahaina
needs parking all over. And so, this, this could have been an entire
parking lot. When they came in and met with us and told us their idea, we
felt it was a better idea to do this type of a plan where you are able to
adjust the building, the design of the building and put some of the parking
onsite. And then what they did was they purchased an additional lot.
Sorry, to keep reading back and forth but.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: That's okay.
MS. CUA: They purchased an additional lot right here. It's about 50 feet away
from, from, from this Agena, former Agena lot. And they, they purchased
this lot to be able to put the parking where a parking lot already exists.
And so, they, you know, we felt from a design perspective that that was a
better concept than to just put all of the parking on that one lot. So, I
mean there could have been a whole of scenarios.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Has Lahaina Restoration Foundation then had
an opportunity to comment on the new configuration?
MS. CUA: Yeah, every, yeah. Yeah, and I don't know if they met with them
personally but, you know, it was, it was a public hearing and they did not
come to the meeting. But, and actually, you know what the applicant did
conduct--Iet me get that information--they conducted a public meeting in
Lahaina, which is something that the Planning Commission requires now.
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And I think based on my recollection, they did notice before we even went
to the Planning Commission. They did notice to the, to the community
saying that there was going to be a meeting to talk about this project. And
we have a sign in sheet that shows that five people attended the meeting
and no concerns or objections were raised. You may want to ask the
applicant. I don't know if the Lahaina Restoration Foundation was, was
one of the, one of the five present at that meeting. But I haven't had any
discussions with Keoki on this and he, he didn't surface during the
Planning Commission meeting. So, maybe this is something that has
come out recently.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: And it was a while ago, and it may have been
prior to this most recent configuration because he was expressing
concerns to me about, in general, all of the parking that was being created
where the small homes, the plantation style homes were being leveled.
Which is changing the character really of Lahaina Town and creating
something that didn't have the same feel at least from a cultural
perspective. The, the other question I have is in regard to the sidewalk
then where they're creating parking. Will there be some kind of a buffer
with the sidewalk so that people would be able to at least walk along that
area on the sidewalk and then have a vegetation buffer?
MS. CUA: Well, there is landscaping except for where the driveways are, but
there is landscaping in all the other areas right along the sidewalk as well
as Lahainaluna Road. I believe the, the widening on Lahainaluna Road
has already occurred. Yeah. And, and so, you know, the sidewalk would
be in addition to the widening that has already occurred and they do plan
landscaping right up to the sidewalk.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. And you didn't have, I didn't have a
chance to go through the full binder, but I don't recall when I
just ... because it was LahainaTown Action Committee, they didn't have
any concerns either 'cause I know that ...
MS. CUA: They, I had, I didn't talk with Theo. She didn't call me on this project
and she was not present at the public hearing as well.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. Sorry.
MS. CUA: I don't know if they have any concerns. If they do, they haven't
expressed it either at the public hearing or, or to the Department.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. Thank you very much.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Are there any other questions from the Committee members?
got two. How many rooms now do we have within this development?
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MS. CUA: They have 17 right now, and the Phase III proposes an additional 14.
So, 31 would be total.
CHAIR NISHIKI:
provided?

And of the 31 rooms now, how many parking stalls will be

MS. CUA: They have ... okay, they're proposing 9 new stalls. They have 11
stalls here, 3 additional stalls in this location, and the off site parking lot,
which I pointed out earlier had 11. Thirty-four stalls.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Eleven, 3, 11.
MS. CUA: Eleven, 3, 9, and 11.
CHAIR NISHIKI: And what is the parking requirement for Hotel?
MS. CUA: Gosh. One for every two guestrooms I believe one parking stall for
every two guestrooms.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Is what it is?
MS. CUA: Is what it is.
CHAIR NISHIKI: So, there are ... they meet the requirement?
MS. CUA: So ... yeah.
CHAIR NISHIKI: What else is there besides that? What about the restaurant?
MS. CUA: They also have the restaurant as well.
CHAIR NISHIKI: What is the restaurant parking requirement?
MS. CUA: Parking requirements for restaurant is one space for every 100
square feet of seating and dining. And that is not something that, we
didn't do a whole parking analysis based on all the, the existing uses
because we were just looking primarily at the new, just reconfiguring the,
the new building and I don't know if the applicant has any more
information than that. But I mean I'm sure they're going to have to I know
they're going to have to meet the parking requirements but I can't tell you
exactly how much in excess they are or if they're just meeting it for the
entire project. I couldn't tell you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Yeah, I guess, I guess we would like to know what the
requirement is for the restaurant to make sure that the parking
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requirements are met being that you're now asking us to consolidate all of
these properties to give them the zoning. Finally, what does the law read
in regards to the 31 rooms and employee housing?
MS. CUA: Okay, those, these are all previously approved and they were not
subject to the employee housing requirement. That's my understanding.
The hotel was built, I don't even have the date when the hotel was built.
You're going to have to ask the applicant that. But the hotel has been
there for ... I don't know. How many years?
MR. FRAMPTON: ... (inaudible) . ..
MS. CUA: Oh, okay. I'm sorry.
MR. FRAMPTON: ... (inaudible) . ..
MS. CUA: Okay.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Can you ...
MS. CUA: Okay, I'm sorry. The, the Phase I and II that have been existing were
built and were not required to meet employee housing requirement.
However, the 3rd Phase was required two units.
CHAIR NISHIKI: So the 3rd Phase provides for 14 rooms.
MS. CUA: Yes.
CHAIR NISHIKI: And if it's one to four, it should be at least three.
MS. CUA: Yeah. I'd have to go back and check. I'd have to go back and check
my file on that because I, I don't have that information.
CHAIR NISHIKI: And could we find out if that has been met and where it is being
built.
MS. CUA: You can ask the applicant that.
CHAIR NISHIKI: You don't know the stat.
MS. CUA: I don't know.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay, so, what does the law read, Ann, in regards to what is
required or would we have to ask the Corporation Counsel?
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MS. CUA: No. The employee housing I believe is one, one housing, one
housing unit for every four hotel rooms--no, six hotel rooms--I'm sorry six
hotel rooms.
CHAIR NISHIKI: So what does that mean?
MS. CUA: So, if they have 14 ...
CHAIR NISHIKI: Yes.
MS. CUA: ... 14 units that would be 2, 2 units that they would have to build.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. If we can get and find out where these are and when
they will be built or if they have been built.
MS. CUA: I don't, I don't believe they have.
CHAIR NISHIKI: I'm sure that this Council is always now concerned about how
conditions are written to make sure that this is done or this is being done
in lieu of what we've lost so far. Mr. Pontanilla, go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
Thank you, Chair.
requirements for employee housing is one to six.

You

said the

MS. CUA: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: When did they change it from one to four, to
one to six?
MS. CUA: I don't know. I'm not sure.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, I always remembered it was one to
four rather than one to six as far as the requirements.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Me, too. I just read it and that's the reason why I was really
concerned.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay, and the other thing that I don't see is
the recommendation by the Housing Department, Alice Lee's Department
on this one here.
MS. CUA: I don't believe they commented on this application but I know they
commented on the, the Phase III SMA permit. And I can check if I have
that with me and get back to you.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. Thank you.
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CHAIR NISHIKI: Staff, take note of the questions being asked by Council
members. Number one, the one to four ratio, and also Mr. Pontanilla's
question about comments from Alice to see if she has any
recommendations. Okay. Thank you. Any other questions? Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Chairman. Ann, I don't know if you
can answer it or the representative, the applicant's representative
regarding noise, addressing the construction noise. How will that be
carried out?
MS. CUA: Well, if you look at the Department of Health's letter, you know, they
do, they do talk about the applicant having to comply with their Community
Noise Control Ordinance Chapter 11-46. So, it says a noise permit may
be required and should be obtained before the commencement of work.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Alright. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Jo Ann, go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Ann, also because this is in a tsunami zone, a
flood zone, I believe it's in a tsunami zone because it is in a flood prone
area at least on the telephone directory maps. Is the elevation going to be
raised up slightly?
MS. CUA: I don't believe that it is. It's not in a flood zone.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Well, that whole area, I mean all downtown
Lahaina is pretty much in a flood zone.
MS. CUA: Well, but I mean a flood zone as determined by the flood zone maps.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Well, I think everything ...
MS. CUA: The construction, this is, this is the proposed construction and it's, it's
not, it's not going to be elevated off the ground. It's, it's going to be similar
to what is there right now.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: And that area never flooded?
MS. CUA: No, I ...
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:
Road.

All the stuff that comes down Lahainaluna
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MS. CUA: No, no, no, I'm, I'm not saying it never flooded. I'm just saying based
on the flood insurance rate maps that I don't believe it's, it's within the
flood hazard district. That issue never came out.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: And, and I would check on that because, you
know, I've heard reports from people that basically when Lahainaluna,
when you get the sheet flow coming down Lahainaluna, there's some
areas really low. I know it goes more towards Wainee but there is some
low areas and low spots in there where it has flooded in the past.
MS. CUA: Well, I know that if you look at the report that Phase I and II, the
drainage report indicates that right now it just basically sheet flows off the
property. But they are going to be putting in some inlets for the Phase III
that's, that's, the intent is to mitigate the, the drainage impacts of the entire
project.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yeah, because even if that area right now is
basically in grass at least there's some kind of percolation. So, my
concern would then be if, if it sheet flows and you're paving over all that
area now, it's going to go right into the neighbor's property which really,
you know, you can't do according to our rules and regulations. You can't
have your drainage going off onto somebody else's property. So, what are
they going to do underneath?
MS. CUA: Right. And that's why they're putting in drainage inlets within the
parking lot area. And that is, that discussion is found in our report on
Page ... Page 17. Construction associated with the proposed Phase III
amendment include a new building, driveway, parking area, walkways,
and planted areas. The project's drainage report indicates that there will
be a slight decrease in the total runoff quantity from the existing to the
proposed conditions. Runoff will be channeled and collected into drywells.
The report further indicates that the proposed improvements will result in
improved drainage conditions and the project will not have any adverse
drainage effects on the adjacent and downstream properties.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay. And with regard to traffic impact fees, is
there a condition that was placed on this? Because ...
MS. CUA: No, it was not.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:
So, I guess my question would be to
Corporation Counsel. Can we put a condition in that if and when traffic
impact fees are adopted by the Council that we can put that condition in
that they're required to pay that? Here's, here's ...
MR. AKAMA: This project was approved prior though wasn't it?
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MS. CUA: The Phase III was approved by the Planning Commission.
received an SMA permit, yeah.

They

MR. AKAMA: Without any traffic impact ...
MS. CUA: Correct.
MR. AKAMA: ... fees.
MS. CUA: Correct. What they're asking for now, in addition to the community
plan amendment and a change in zoning, they're asking for an
amendment to the SMA permit to be able to reconfigure that building. And
then they're also asking for an off site parking approval to have some of
the required parking be on that additional lot, which I spoke to you about.
Those applications have been deferred by the Planning Commission until
you act on the community plan amendment and the change in zoning.
MR. AKAMA: So, I'm not certain about imposing traffic impact fees contingent
upon approval, I mean upon developing these fees in the future. I'm not
certain if it's proper to do that. I can't, can't give you that opinion and I just
don't know how to find that out.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Okay, based on that, Mr. Chair, I'd like to see if
there is any way that we could find out if that's possible to include that.
Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any other questions from Committee members in regards to
this project? Number one, we have three missing members. Number two,
we need to look at traffic impact fees and a response from the Corporation
Counsel. Third item, I'd like to look into what the ordinance reads in
regards to affordable housing and what the ratio is. Any other questions
from Committee members? If not, the Chair is recommending that we
defer this item.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: No objections.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any objections?
MR. FRAMPTON: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Seeing none. We will defer the item. We got one testifier here,
which is the applicant's representative, Rory Frampton. Rory, go ahead.
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... BEGIN PUBLIC TESTMONY ...
MR. FRAMPTON: Thank you for the opportunity to address the Council. Also,
with me tonight is Mike White, the Manager of the Kaanapali Beach Hotel,
and Steven Heller who is the project architect. And has been the architect
since the project inception. Kaanapali Beach Hotel does own the project
site. I'll just try to address some of the questions that came up. In terms
of community consultation, we did do a final environmental assessment.
We went through the environmental assessment process. We went
through a draft environmental assessment, had it reviewed. Prior to taking
the final assessment to the Planning Commission, we sent out a letter to
everybody within 500 feet asked them to attend the meeting that we had
on site so that people could just walk to the meeting. And it was held in
the evening in that residential neighborhood at the Agena property back in
their garage. We had four people attend or it was either four or five
people attend. I think it was four people who signed up. They didn't have
any objections and we've had no letters from any neighbors despite their
notification of that preconsultation meeting as well as the public hearing
before the Planning Commission. Also, while we were going through that
review process, we met with the Lahaina Restoration Foundation. That
meeting is documented in the final environmental assessment and
Mr. Freeland did write a letter and we responded accordingly, and he did
not bring up the comments regarding the general overall parking. I think
when we made the presentation to the Lahaina Restoration Foundation,
one of the things that we brought up was the, the proliferation of parking
on the opposite side of Lahainaluna Road was a concern to the owner.
There are a number of parking lots that, or, or properties that have just
been demolished and full size parking lots have been constructed.
Originally, this project was designed to sort of look out on Lahainaluna
Road and down Lahainaluna Road. The, that, that streetscape is not as
attractive as, as it once was or quaint as it once was because of the
proliferation of parking. With the purchase of the Agena lot, they're able to
actually take the same amount of units, spread it out over a larger chunk
of property and make, instead of having a stretch that was double loaded.
That is with windows on both sides. They basically are making it single
loaded so all the units face the interior of the courtyard. And I can just
show you that, I can just show you that real quickly. This was the original
project with the 14-unit expansion being located along Lahainaluna Road
and units, there was an interior hallway with units, and their windows
basically looking out all sides. Thank you. With the change in the
expansion back here, these same amount of units will be able to stretch
back and you could basically create a courtyard where all the units face
this courtyard. And if any of you have been on the property it's very, it has
very nice landscaping. It's very attractively done. The project itself
although it's not in the Historic District, there was great attention to detail
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by the architect and the, and the contractors to make it look and feel as if
in the Historic District. And the same type of details are going to be
incorporated into this new building. It's all going to look as if it was built at
the same time. And I think that buildirig is probably one of the nicer
buildings that have been built recently in Lahaina in terms of reflecting the
character of, of Lahaina.
The question of the employee housing. The current code does read one
unit, one employee housing unit per four. That's the standard right now.
When these 14 units were approved, I don't think there was, there might
have been a policy but if I'm, if I recall correctly, the, the amendments that
that codified or made the employee housing part of the ordinance I think
that was done in 1992 that made the one to four standard. This was done
under a one to six standard and there was an employee agreement that
has been executed with the Department of Housing and Human Concerns
for the two units. And those two units apply to the new 14 units that are
come online. Right now, it's anticipated that the two units would be built
onsite but the requirement for those two units does not have to be met
until the 14 units, the new 14 units are c;tctually built. And they have to
have met the requirement prior to the issuance of Certificate of Occupancy
for the new 14 units. That's the way the Code reads and I believe that's,
well, in this case, that's the way the employee housing agreement reads.
In terms of flooding, there is a drainage report in the final EA. The project
is not located in the drainage district or flood zone district. The elevation
is about 17 or 18 feet above sea level. Well, above the tsunami
inundation level for Lahaina. And the excess runoff that's going to be
contributed from this project will be contained on site as per the County
Code requirement.
The traffic, traffic impact fees. My understanding right now is that the
traffic impact fee ordinance has been, that's been adopted but the fee and
the study has yet to be adopted. And the way that ordinance works is
that, it's applied at the time of building permit application. So, if the project
has, if the, if the fee is in place at the time the building permit is applied for
then they're going to have to comply with the ordinance. If it's not, they
won't be. And in previous Planning Commission meetings, well, I'll let
Mr. Foley discuss, the question has come up in previous Planning
Commission meetings about whether or not they could attach a future
traffic impact fee to someone when the fee hasn't been created yet. Or,
anyway, I'll let Mr. Foley expand on that if the Committee is interested
rather than hearing it from me. That, that concludes my testimony. I'm
open for any questions .
. . . END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY ...
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CHAIR NISHIKI: Okay. Any questions for Rory? Seeing none. Thank you.
Mike, you don't have to comment on that because we're going to get a
comment from our Corporation Counsel in regards to the traffic impact fee
per our last discussion in our Committee.
MR. FOLEY: Mr. Chairman, if you wouldn't mind, I'd like to clarify the policy and
the past practice. The Planning Commission has been routinely requiring
conditions that states basically if a implementing ordinance has been
adopted prior to issuance of a building permit, the project is required to
pay that appropriate traffic impact fee. And the, the reason that it hasn't
been attached yet is because this has to go back to the Planning
Commission and that will be among the many detailed conditions of
approval when the Planning Commission reviews the, the SMA
application. So, there are a number of detailed application, detailed
conditions of approval like landscaping, and fencing, and traffic impact
fees that we'll deal with when it goes back to the Planning Commission. I
didn't want you to think that that there were some conditions missing or
that there are answers that we don't have. This proceeding tonight is kind
of in the middle of the process, not at the end.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Yeah, and sometimes the Council may wish to allow the
Planning Commission to do these conditions. Sometimes this Council in
lieu of where we want to go with policy may want to attach this condition at
time of zoning. So, we thank you for the input. Thank you. Any other
discussions or questions? If not, we'll defer this item. Thank you.
ACTION

DEFER

12

COMMUNITY PLAN AMENDMENT
RESIDENTIAL
SUBDIVISION

FOR FIVE-LOT
(KAANAPALI)

(C.C. No. 01-165)

CHAIR NISHIKI: We'll turn to Item No. 12. This is again, earlier, we went on the
site inspection, "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE TO AMEND THE WEST
MAUl COMMUNITY PLAN AND LAND USE MAP FROM PARK TO
MULTI-FAMILY FOR A PROPERTY SITUATED AT LAHAINA, MAUl,
HAWAII".
The proposal is from Curtis Deweese, Sunstone Realty
Partners, LLC, to develop a five-lot Single-Family subdivision and related
improvements on approximately 1.602 acres of land in Kaanapali,
Lahaina, TMK 4-4-008:016. We've got two people that have signed up to
testify. First one, Larry Kerr. Mr. Kerr .
. . . BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY ...
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MR. KERR: Can you hear me?
CHAIR NISHIKI: Uh-huh.
MR. KERR: My name is Larry Kerr and I live at the Kaanapali Royale. And I'm
here tonight because I wanted to speak against the proposed amendment
to the County community plan. Three years ago, I stood before the
Planning Department at a hearing on this proposed subdivision. Me and
about 75 other people were against it. And the Planning Department
decided to go ahead and pass it but since then I've attended several
Department of Planning meetings and Commission meetings, at each one
not a single person except Sunstone has come forward with or is in favor
of doing this. Everybody is against it. All my neighbors. Everybody I've
talked to. And I haven't even heard from Sunstone in any arguments
they've made, any convincing reason why the County plan should be
amended. There doesn't seem to be any redeeming value to do so other
than the fact that they want to go ahead and build some houses down
there.
Two years ago this month, this same issue came before the Land
Committee and, Commission, and it was voted seven to one against. That
is they voted down the amendment to the community plan. They primarily
did that because they saw a strong overwhelming number of people
coming out against it and didn't feel that there was enough things in favor
of the project for the Commission to approve and recommend the
amendment. Today, we saw a similar thing at the site where a number of
people came out and were against seeing the development. Several
people from the Eldorado, people from the Whaler, the Kaanapali Royale,
and other apartment owners in the area that would be affected by this
were unanimously against the idea. They, too, didn't see any redeeming
aspect to having five houses built in the center of a golf course and
overriding the existing community plan.
I think the Council has to be strong and not knuckle under on this
particular issue. I think there's not, not anything has changed since two
years ago, i.e. the Council felt seven to one that the amendment wasn't
worth approving then. And the only thing that really has changed is the
fact that there's a lawsuit against the County now, which I believe that the
County has to take serious and look at their work to make sure that
they've done due diligence. Well, my opinion is they have. They voted it
down before and I'm hoping that they vote it down again tonight.
The message I think, there's actually two I think that will be sent if the
Council doesn't vote it down. The first message is that, they're not voting
the wishes of the people. The people have spoken longingly and strongly
over the last three and half to four years that they are against this
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proposed amendment. The second thing is if you want your way with the
County Council, just go file a lawsuit, and try to intimidate and get them to
buckle under. I don't think that you want to send that message out. So,
with that I finish. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Mr. Kerr.
Any questions for Mr. Kerr from
Committee members? Seeing none. Dennis Winnie, Winnie, followed by
Kathy Wheatman.
MR. WINNIE: Recently, when I bought in, in this area in '67, I bought in because
of the green area. I thought it was a beautiful place to live. This is where I
wanted to retire. It's a lovely place. And one of the questions that was
brought up today that I didn't know the answer and nobody knew the
answer to. This little area that we're talking about today, how many more
are there on the golf course that once we start building there, we have a
domino effect and there will be other places that will also be under
construction 'til finally there's no green places at all. Nobody could answer
that question today when we were at the meeting today. How many more
little areas are there on the golf course such as this. If one is built on this
one, somebody is going to say, well, why can't we build on that one.
Somebody is going to say, why can't we build on that one. Why can't we
build on that one? Next thing you know there won't be any green spaces
in the whole area.
This is why we have Kaanapali area. It's a resort area. It's not for people
coming here that want to be greedy and take over a little piece of land and
buy five beautiful homes there. What happens when they build the
houses there? They're on the golf course. They're going to have to put a
net up. That's going to distract from the beauty of the property. You're
going to have to have the net up or you're going to have golf balls in your
apartments. It's ridiculous. I can't understand how they, how they could
even think about it. Plus it's a private land, private road. It's a very narrow
road. If you have people parking there, where are they going to park? If
people park coming into these homes, they have guests coming overnight,
where are they going to park. It's not feasible. It doesn't make sense to
me at all.
I had a choice whether to live here and retire here or in Honolulu. I didn't
want to live in Honolulu or Waikiki because it's nothing but concrete from
door to door. There's no green spaces at all. I picked this place because
of the green spaces and I hope you will give me the privilege to live here
the rest of my life with a green space and not have to contend with more
building and more building and more building on the only green spaces we
have. Thank you.
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CHAIR NISHIKI: Questions for Dennis Winnie? Seeing none. Kathy Wheatman
followed by Tom Wheatman.
MS. WHEATMAN: I will pass.
MR. WHEATMAN: Thank you for the time to, to speak. I only have a few words.
Like the previous speaker, the reason my wife and I came here is because
of the beauty of the area. And we used to go to Oahu and my opinion
they have kind of downgraded the area. There's just too many buildings,
high rises in particular, and we like the beauty of this area. We would
appreciate that people would keep it that way. And thank you for your
time.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Any questions for Mr. Wheatman? Seeing none. Anyone from
the general public that hasn't signed up that would like to speak on this
item to the Council? You can speak and then go to Yvette's and then sign
in, please. Thank you.
(?): " . (inaudible) . ..
CHAIR NISHIKI: You can sit right there, ma'am, if you just want to sit down.
Thank you very much.
MS. BROWN: My name is Joan Brown. And Bill and I, we just bought under a
year ago .. .(CHANGE TAPE) . .. area at the Kaanapali Royale. We echo
the same sentiments that the last gentleman did that we just wanted to
retire here because it was so beautiful. I shall never forget the first day I
drove into Kaanapali and to the parkway and I had never seen, I've
traveled all over the world, but I've never seen a more beautiful resort.
And I thought how wonderful that the Council had the foresight to be able
to have this even though these big hotels have been bought, have been
sold, and I mean built. And it was just breathtaking to me. And I feel very
sad today that the idea that it could be built on and as the gentleman said
we don't know how many other little pockets there are that will be built on.
And I think you as a Council have done a wonderful job all over Maui in
preserving the beauty of MauL And I just ask you that you really think
about this that, that I think this is Maui's, one of Maui's jewels in the crown
that it shouldn't be messed around with and I just hope it never becomes
like Miami. And thank you again for all you do. I know you work very
hard. Thank you.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you, Mrs. Brown. Any questions? Seeing none. The
other lady or gentleman there that would like to speak. Don't forget to sign
in with the secretary.
MR. WELLE: I understand there is a question of a lawsuit that the County ...
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CHAIR NISHIKI: Identify yourself, please.
MR. WELLE: Pardon?
CHAIR NISHIKI: Can you identify yourself, please.
MR. WELLE: Oh, Bob Welle. I live at the Maui Eldorado. We've lived there for
about 15 years. We live here for six to seven months a year. But certainly
I would agree one of the reasons we, we bought here was because of the
beauty of that area. And I would certainly agree with the, the other
speakers that you start building houses on some of these areas around
the golf course, it's going to be, not going to be what, what it is today. And
I guess we know there's going to be a lot of houses coming down the line
with all the proposals up the line. But I was wondering, you, you do have
a concern there which I understand the question of appropriating
someone's property or not allowing them to develop it. But my question is
when this person bought this property or in the process of buying it, wasn't
he aware of the zoning so that, I mean what would his cause be? Why is
the County have that, in other words, he knew when he bought the
property that it was zoned, what is it Agriculture Resort. So, I wondered if
you have, anyone know an answer to that? But that's, that was my
question. Thank you. Do you want me to sign in over there?
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you.
members? If not ... sir.

Any questions for Mr. Welle from Council

MR. WINNIE: I have a question.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Go ahead. Identify yourself, please.
MR. WINNIE: Mr. Winnie. I was a little confused today at the meeting because I
understood Sunstone owned the property, yet, when we try to talk to this
young man that represented him, he couldn't say, something was brought
up about being in escrow. How could it be in escrow if somebody owns it?
Escrow is only when somebody else is buying it. Nobody wanted to say
who is going to buy it or how they are going to buy it or when they are
going to buy it. I just don't understand the concept. If Sunstone owns it,
then they should be the one representing it at the meeting today. Not this
gentleman who can't give us any questions at all. He doesn't know
anything. He said I'd rather not discuss that now. He had no questions
for ... this is an open meeting. Everything should be above board.
Nothing should be hidden from us. He can't discuss it then, when is he
going to discuss it with us. When are we going to know what his ulterior
motives are? Who is he? Is he the new owner? If it's in escrow, is he the
new owner? Who's going to tell us that? I understand hearsay that this
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gentleman bought it from the previous owner and bought it at a discount
knowing it was turned down before. Now, he's going to sue the board
because he cannot build there. Hearsay. I don't know if that's for a fact.
Hearsay. But there has to be some questions why they want to pursue
this thing. Thank you .
. . . END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY ...
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. And for those that are in attendance, we will allow
our Corporation Counsel who represents the Council in a lawsuit to
disclose as much as she feels comfortable with. So, Corporation Counsel
if you would identify yourself and maybe give to those in attendance as
much as you feel comfortable with in regards to sale, owner, underlying
zoning, community plan designation, and other questions that have been
raised. Thank you.
MS. LOVELL: Okay, that's, that's a pretty tall order but I'll give it my best shot.
My name is Jane Lovell. I'm one of the Deputy Corporation Counsels for
the County and I am representing the County in the lawsuit that involves
this piece of property. This property was--can you hear me now? Okay. I
feel like Oprah Winfrey. This property was always zoned A-2 that that was
the zoning on the original golf course because golf courses originally were
a permitted use in the Apartment zone. So, there has never been a
change in zoning on the property nor has there been a request for a
change in zoning. However, because the property lies within the SMA, it
needs to have a community plan and zoning that match. In other words,
you have to have a community plan that allows the same kind of building
as the zoning allows in order to get an SMA permit which would in turn
allow you to get a building permit. So, that's just a little bit of background
there.
We have done due diligence. We've checked to see who the owner of
record is and we were provided with a deed, which has a date in October
of this year, October 2003, and that deed was recorded November 18,
2003. So, as of November 18 of last calendar year, the owner of record is
Sunstone Realty Partners, LLC, I believe is their correct name. So, while
that sale had previously been in escrow, it appears from all the documents
that we've seen that it has closed and that the party that's suing the
County is in fact now the owner of record. Were there, were there other
questions?
MR. WINNIE: Who is the owner?
MS. LOVELL: Sunstone Realty Partners, LLC, I believe is their, is their name.
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CHAIR NISHIKI: Any questions from Committee members in regards to the
update on sale, zoning, community plan, and your understanding of the
subject matter? Seeing none. Thank you, Jane.
MS. LOVELL: You're welcome.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Planning Department, any comments?
MR. FOLEY: No sir.
CHAIR NISHIKI: Thank you. Committee members, anything else this evening?
I want to express to those of you that have attended this evening. We are
in a lawsuit. I have three members not here that I feel need to understand
and we need to possibly go into executive session to confer with our legal
counsel. I am therefore proposing to defer this item until the rest of the
three members can be a part of this important decision. As I stated, we
need to go into executive session to find out more about what is open to
us as your elected officials. None of us take this lawsuit too lightly and
again, we need to confer with our Corporation Counsel and I don't feel
comfortable tonight in having questions answered until we complete our
executive session. So, it is the Chair's intent despite that we promised
you a site inspection and also a meeting in Lahaina that we will need to
meet once again to confer with our legal attorney and in an executive
session to deal with this most important concern that you bring. So, I
hope you're not disappointed but you can understand the direction that the
Chair wants to take this Committee and its members. I don't feel that one,
two, three, four, five, six of us can make the decision at this point in time.
So, unless there are any objections, the Chair is going to defer this item
and adjourn this meeting. Any objections?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
ACTION:

DEFER

CHAIR NISHIKI: Again, I am going to adjourn this meeting and we will meet in
executive session in Wailuku. I thank you for attending and if we
disappointed you, I apologize but that's where we're at tonight. Again,
meeting is adjourned. Thank you.
ADJOURNED:

6:59 p.m.

Page 22

PLU 02123104

!1

APPROVEfb:
I ryf I
If'
\ lfl I

\Yv

~SHIKI, Chair
Use Committee
plu:min:040223:cls

Transcribed by: Cathy L. Simmons

CERTIFICATE

I, Jan M. Inouye-Ogata, hereby certify that the foregoing
represents to the best of my ability, a true and correct transcript of
the proceedings. I further certify that I am not in any way
concerned with the cause.
DATED this 11th day of March, 2004, in Kahului, Hawaii.

